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Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting of Grassington Parish Council held on 
Wednesday 23rd February 2022 at 7.00pm in the Town Hall, Grassington 
Those Present.
Chairman:

Councillor R Charlton
Councillors: 
Councillor B Kendall, Councillor B Smith, Councillor T Lofthouse, Councillor J Brooksbank, Councillor J Booth, Councillor M Newman & Councillor P Egan 
Officers:
Mrs L Close (Clerk),
Also, Present:
19 members of the public present
2122/163

ITEM 1 – Chairman’s Remarks 
Councillor R Charlton welcomed them to the meeting and thanked them for attending. 
2122/164

ITEM 2 – To accept apologies for absence.
Councillor K Darwin had covid – accepted 
2122/165

ITEM 3 – Declarations of Interest

Councillor T Lofthouse lives next door to planning application C/33/501
B Kendall who had a non-pecuniary interest in the Town Crier item.

2122/166

ITEM 4 – Dispensations Requests
None requested. 

2122/167

ITEM 5 – Minutes of the previous meeting. 
Proposed by Councillor B Kendall 
Seconded by Councillor M Newman 
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday 26th January to be accepted as a true and accurate record.    (unanimous)
Councillor Charlton brought item 15, 12 and 13 forward which was unanimously supported

2122/168
ITEM 15 – Planning  

Application c/33/501 – Moody Sty Lane

Councillor R Charlton asked if everybody had looked at the latest comments and documents that had been uploaded. 
It was advised that the consensus was that the site was not viable.
Councillor R Charlton presented some points for consideration to the meeting. 
District Councillor R Foster was asked to confirm a couple of points of information. 

Councillor J Brooksbank discussed the amount of profit the builders would make.

Councillor Kendall confirmed that he felt the application did not fulfil the needs of the village 
and that he felt it should revert back to the original plan. 

Councillor Booth stressed that some elderly residents had passed comment that they would
be at a stage where they needed to downsize and there was no
provision for this. She also felt the building materials were not local and traditional Yorkshire 
limestone. 
Councillor Charlton invited comments from the public. 

Various issues were raised regarding safety due to the lack of pavements and not enough 
adequate parking. Wood lane traffic had increased over the years and there was no planning 
for a pavement along with the lack of green space. 

Proposed by Councillor B Kendall

Seconded by Councillor J Booth

RESOLVED to object to this planning application.

(7 in favour, 1 abstention)
Response to YDNP regarding planning on Moody Sty Lane.
Further to the plans being submitted for the development off Moody Sty Lane Grassington Parish Council has discussed the options and come up with the following.
The Council is aware that the development of the field adjacent to Moody Sty Lane under the Local Plan in place from 2015-2030 has been allocated for housing by the Inspector and as such has no objection to the land being developed sympathetically as was the intention.
However there are several points we would like you to take into consideration regarding the proposals:-
1. 1) The original plan was for a maximum of 20 properties and there are 23 under these proposals. We appreciate that as 4 of those are 1 bed apartments it could be argued that the plans are only for 21 properties which is still above the original agreement.
2. 2) Of those only 7 are earmarked for “affordable” housing which represents 30% of the site when it should be 50%.
3. 3) The 7 affordable properties are in one block when, according to the Local Plan, should be dispersed throughout the development. We appreciate this is subjective and would be open to discussions as to their location within the development.
4. 4) There is a lack of public green space in the development.
5. 5) The entrance to the site was designated to be through the entrance gate at the corner of the field at the brow of Moody Sty Lane i.e. south-west corner of
the site.
6. 6) It is not suitable to have the site entrance 20 yards down a single track lane opposite the entrance to Northwood Close. The residents of Northwood Close
have enough problems exiting the close to the left as it is a blind corner.
7. 7) The proposals show a footpath running down the inside of the wall of Moody Sty where the residents will only be able to access Moody Sty through several gates onto the actual lane. This we believe is not acceptable to both young families, especially with prams, or older residents with mobility issues. In fact when allocating this site it was said by the Inspector that the original wall running the full length of Moody Sty Lane should remain as it is, being an important feature of the area, and no access points should be provided in this wall.
8. 8) There is a drainage issue in the field which would need to be rectified before anything could be built.
9. 9) The access to Wood Lane from both Moody Sty and Wharfe Lane is almost blind. Wood Lane is virtually single track from the junction of Station Road to Moody Sty due to vehicles being parked on both sides of Wood Lane. Doubleyellow lines would need to be installed on all 4 corners for about 20 yards in every direction to avoid any potential accident occurring especially with the increased traffic the development will attract. The junction of Wood Lane and Station Road is not the easiest to navigate as there are vehicles frequently parked affecting sight lines and traffic coming from Hebden Road is upon you in the blink of an eye. The extra traffic associated with the development will increase the danger of the junction. There is a gap in the pavement of about 20 metres where it moves from the south side of Wood Lane to the north. With large vehicles you have to take your life in your hands at times. Also the increase in cyclists and the emergence of "silent" electric/hybrid cars makes navigation more hazardous. There is a lack of pavement provision at this development even without an increase of population. 
10. 10)The Council has seen the viability study undertaken by David Hill on behalf of the developers. That viability study shows the development is only viable with the 4 x 1 bed apartments being put forward for affordable. This, in the Council's opinion is not acceptable.
11. 11) Can the amenities within the community (schools, doctors, dentists etc) cope with the anticipated increase in population? Are the local services (gas, electric, water and especially drainage etc) going to be able to cope?
12. 12) Is a 106 agreement going to be put in place which, as part of it, would not allow any second home owners or holiday homes to be bought?
13. 13) Will the infrastructure cope with the increased drainage and sewage? Many of the drains and culverts are at least 100 years old and in need of modernisation.
On a positive note the council is supportive of the appearances of the proposed housing especially with solar roof tiles. We assume at this point in time development of any properties can’t be expected to have alternatives to gas boilers etc?
Overall the council was unanimously opposed to the development in its current format. We are not here to line the pockets of developers. We strongly believe that any development should be for the benefit of young families and older residents looking to downsize.

Councillor R Charlton brought item 12 forward which was unanimously supported 
2122/169
ITEM 12 – Car Parking
Councillor Charlton gave a brief overview of previous conversations with regard to car 
parking in Grassington. He confirmed that some members visited Dent recently and gave an 
update of this fact finding visit. 
Councillor Charlton then invited Hazel Smith from CDC to speak and ticket machines were 
discussed. She asked what areas the Council would like her to reinvestigate. 

Enforcement was discussed and it was confirmed that this would be needed for the car park 
areas that were managed and preventing abuse of them. Permit parking for both residents 
and visitors along with concessions was discussed in greater detail by both members and the 
public.

Proposed by Councillor M Newman

Seconded by Councillor M Egan

RESOLVED to move forward with finding further information from Craven District Council
 and look at a full proposal with costs involved, set up fees and managing and patrolling. 







(6 in favour) 

2122/170
ITEM 13 – Highways
The drain under the car park at the front of the Town hall is collapsing and it was confirmed 

that both NYCC Highways and Yorkshire Water have denied liability. The YLCA have sent

some guidance but further information is needed. A member of the public gave some advice 

with regard to this matter as they had previous legal experience. They would send some 

written material to the Clerk for circulation. It was also confirmed that there were 22 blocked 

drains around the village that Highways had assured would be cleared but this has not been 

carried out. It was confirmed that dye had been purchased to try to ascertain where the water 

is coming in. 
Thanks were given to Councillor Egan for attending to the Jakey.
One of the bollards that had been knocked down and repaired had fallen again, this would be 

attended to. 

It was also reported that the flags in the Pig Pen needed attention. 

2122/171

ITEM 6 – Matter arising from previous minutes

None
2122/172

ITEM 7 - Lighting Matters
The light on Water Street was reported as working. The light at the Jakey was still out and needed a new fitting, box and light. Councillor T Lofthouse confirmed that he was awaiting a meeting with Nick Wilson from the NYCC to walk around the village and survey the lights. 
2122/173
ITEM 8 – Property Matters

It was confirmed that a recent meeting had been held between the Councillors and Trustees 
of the Town Hall. It was a positive meeting and the discussions for a lease were moving 

forward. Councillor Lofthouse advised that he had a contact who could possible mediate 

between the parties and further information would be provided. It was confirmed that all 

stakeholders were working closely together, and all resources would be pulled together to 

move forward and further investigate and gather information.
 
2122/174
ITEM 9 – Finance

The Bank statements were received and noted
2122/175
Item 10 – Allotments

It was confirmed that the allotment waiting list had been reduced.  
2122/176
ITEM 11 – Playground
It was confirmed that there was a build up of moss on the playgrounds. March inspection 

would be carried out by Councillor Newman and April would be Councillor Kendal.  

2122/177
ITEM 14 - District / County Councillors

No further information was given 
2122/178
ITEM 16 – Correspondence 
Jubilee Event

An update for the Jubilee event was given, the road closure document approved and signed. This was then posted to the relevant next party. 

Town Crier

A request had been received to appoint a Town Crier at no cost to the Parish Council. 

Proposed by Councillor M Newman

Seconded by Councillor B Smith

RESOLVED to appoint Councillor Kendall as the Town Crier.

(Unanimously supported. Councillor Kendall did not vote)

Defibrillator donation

Proposed by Councillor R Charlton

Seconded by Councillor B Smith

RESOLVED to give Upper Wharfedale School a donation of £500 towards the cost of a defibrillator







(7 in favour)

Parish Land Holding records

As a result of discussions with the GDI Trustees it was confirmed that there were various parts of parish land that needed to be registered. A volunteer who was experienced in this matter had offered to locate all of the land and pursue the registration. 

Councillor Brooksbank advised that she thought this task had already been completed and the clerk confirmed she would check the filing cabinets in the office. Councillor Brooksbank would also check historical information from the previous Clerk. 

Appreciation was passed to Mr Shelton for volunteering for this matter. 
2122/179

ITEM 17 - Matters requested by the Public

None raised
The Date of the next Ordinary Council meeting is Wednesday 30th March 2022
With no further business to discuss the meeting closed at 20.43pm
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